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ANNUAL OPEN MEETING

The Chairman formally opened the meeting and welcomed board members and guests to Cleveland LMC Annual Open Meeting.   
13/04/1 
 Guest Speakers from Tees Esk and Wear Valley Mental Health Trust (TEWV)

· The Chairman welcomed the guest speakers from Tees Esk and Wear Valley Mental Health Trust, Sarah Gill, Head of Adult Learning Disability Services, Tees Locality and Dr Tom Selmes, Clinical Director for Learning Disability in Teesside
· The secretary introduced herself and informed board members that after conversation she had with Sarah Gill a few months back regarding learning disability health checks and problems with historical uptake across Tees. We are keen to increase uptake, we thought it was worth exploring what were the barriers to these health checks, is it a practice issue, knowledge, patient or carers barriers. Sarah has some resource to support practices, but we want to make this a long-term change. The briefing paper circulated covers the contracting mechanisms, so we all have the same baseline knowledge. 
· Sarah thanked the board for her invitation to the meeting and explained that this is something they have been looking at, how can they help/support the uptake of LD health checks, and to develop and improve the relationships within PCNs and general practice 
· We found that covid opened an opportunity, we have increased capacity in our community teams and resources available. We want to support our client group in accessing general practice. 
· As of March 2021, we have hit our target for health checks; Tees Valley hit 77% which is over the threshold, Darlington did better than the rest of the Tees Valley.
· With our additional resource this year we are keen to look at how we can improve and support general practice, we have got some ideas that we know we need to work on. Our internal process identifies patients who have not had one. We can support general practice and make sure your registers are up to date. 
· We are interested to hear your experiences and issues that you may have come across or ideas that we can take away and work with.

Q - 
One problem that is coming through at the moment is, how we get support tidying up our registers, with have patients with learning disabilities and some patients that have severe autism because they haven’t been labelled with a learning disability but have health issues, we are worried that these patients that need a health check, its getting the balance right, are we seeing the right people for health checks? Is there any help/support to help practices identify and get these patients seen? We are still these patients for medical reviews.

A – This is a challenging process when out IT systems aren’t talking to each other, we have already had discussions with the acute trusts as to how they are flagging up these patients and to get reasonable adjustments put in place. This is something we are working on and it is a good question as to which list these patients should be on. We will take this back to get some clarity on it.
Q – Could we have some clarification, as part of the health check we encourage patients to have a breast examination and what we find is that there isn’t enough material available that is LD friendly that I can give to these patients. There is evidence that carers should not be doing the examination, the doctor has to do the examination. We would like some help in getting leaflets for these patients, that they can understand and are LD friendly.

A – This is a point that that I can take away for some easy read material, we have two community nurses that we can link you in with that have developed some training and I can see if we can include  this. There is a series called booked beyond words that is designed to support people with LD, this is a good place to start when looking for material for patients. McMillan also produce cancer related information sheets. The government also have some useful leaflets on breast screening.
Q – Is this something that can be pulled together, a library or something we can signpost practices too, for this type of information? We could also include it on our websites, to have this information in one central place would be very helpful.

A – This is something we can take back and see if we can pull all resources together.
Q – Another difficulty we find with LD patients is we keep phoning that up, we have to try their numbers repeatedly. Is there any resource out there that we can post to them to inform them what health checks are/involve. An easily readable format for them. To encourage them to contact us for their health checks.

A – I am sure this information exists; we will have look into this for you. If you are struggling to get hold of someone if could be that you can contact our community teams for support and make contact with the patient for you.

Q – Is there capacity for TEWV to have a point of contact for practices, if we had a name/email address that practice could contact if they need any support with contacting patients, this would really be helpful and may save time in planning of the LD reviews and also if looking for resources for breast examinations.

A – The two community nurses that were mentioned early had planned to write to each practice with there contact details and how they can help you, I will see how they have progressed with these plans.

· One practice manager mentioned that when there were contacting patients they were calling from a withheld number and these patients have been told by their parents or carers not to answer calls from a withheld number so we have stopped doing that, and also assigned some receptionist that have a friendly approach to contact these patients and we try to use the same receptionists year on year so the patient knows them or contacting the patients carer. These few small changes have made a difference to accessing these patients.

Q – What is Darlington doing different to us, that we could bring into our practices? One PCN has looked into the shared expertise across there practices and they found they had one nurse that had a particular interest, they have experience and training in LD and is now working across these practices, which seems a good way to move this forward.
A - Yes I have heard this too and seems helpful in picking up the reviews. Having a named individual that can link in with community nurses seems to help with accessing the patients.

· We are more than willing to work with a set a of practices to develop standard ways of working, share good practice and a single contact point for TEWV, if any practices would be interested in this please let me know. 
· Any best practice ideas please send over to the CLMC office we can then add feedback from practices, to pull together best practice across Tees.
· In regard to the TEWV employed/joint working mental health ARRS staff for PCNS, Shaun Mayo is leading the project around the mental health and he has given some feedback, Some clinical directors and PCNs have supported the recent recruitment of 13 additional workers, Pilots have been on going and will continue. If you have any comments on this, please send to me and I can past this on to Shaun.
######Closed meeting############################

13/04/2
PROPOSED NHS LEGISLATION 2021 / WHITE PAPER AND A PRIMARY CARE ALLIANCE   
Following papers circulated with the agenda:

· Integration and Innovation white paper
· CLMC White paper briefing

· Evolving landscape

· General practice Leadership Thought Paper

· The chief executive informed members that she did not want to say too much on this area because we want to hear from you, we want to capture as many views as possible on this area. You will have seen and heard this before from our previous board meeting, but we wanted to capture the views of the new board members. We appreciate they are lengthy papers, but we hope you have had time to read them. 
· The key part is the thought paper, there are some questions that we posed hoping to get the views of practices to inform our thinking going forward.

· The new proposal in the white paper, a change of structure to the NHS going to regional ICS and with place beneath that. It is key we have representation and a strong voice. We have a very good and effective local system with good relationships, we don’t want to lose that, we want to build on what is there.  In the Paper place is a local authority level, which could be problematic for us, as we have experienced difficulties with silo working at this level in the past. As an LMC we have 4 different local authorities and 4 different contracts depending on where the practice is located. Its how we collaborate and not widen the gaps. Having said that, we have got the view that is could be helpful because people feel they would have greater influence at local authority level. In all the conversations we have had it has been about a 50/50 spilt, whether we want place or local authority or at ICP/CCG level like it is currently.

· It would be really helpful hear what our constituents views in where they feel place should be and where they feel the general practice voice should be, let us propose a solution to the region rather than them impose on us what they think is the best way of working.
· One thing that is key is we need to organise a primary care voice collectively, if we look at the ICS as a region we would need to have a huge table if we were to have every PCN or primary represented on there, we have 70+ PCN across the ICS, we need to organise ourselves so we aren’t diluted.  

· In the evolving landscape paper there is a diagram that shows the common thread at every level currently is the LMC, the LMC is uniquely set up as it is actually designed to be the representative of practices and GPs, and the only organisation that is designed to be that.
· The white paper suggest that we look at the PCN CDs as the representatives of general practice, which does put a strain on resources and pressures of CDs as these are roles that aren’t resourced in that way. So, what we wanted to do was look at how we can strengthen and organise the primary care voice effectively. What would our practices like to see in terms of representation for general practice at ICS level and what do you see as place?  The white paper is due to come in April 2022.

· The final paper that i wanted to bring to your attention was primary care collaboration that we have pulled together. One thing we wanted to propose was and hear your voices on how you feel about PC collaboration, bringing together the LMC, federations, PCNs, LCP having every seated around one table and linking in with the PCN CDs. So, we are all aware of what is happening to have a joint working. 
Q - One thing that we must understand is that not every GP knows much about the white paper, I think with covid and the vaccination sites everyone is working extremely hard, place is a new word so I feel this idea is good but one thing I want to understand is how do the views from the collaborative get to the ICS level? Primary care is totally neglected, we need a strong voice and good representative at the table. 

A – This is an idea we pulled together from working with other CEOs across other LMCs, that they have used and found useful. The suggestion would be that not everyone needs to attend every meeting, what we have is a difference in skill sets and knowledge, the view would be from the collaborative, the collaborative group would find the best person to represent depending on what the agenda topic was. So that there is not a need for the same person to attend every meeting. But rather we send the appropriate person with the skill set, making sure that everyone is informed on what is happening. In terms of how many people, we do not know how many are permitted to attend the ICS board. What we would like to see is as many people possible from primary care at these ICS meetings.
Q – I agree we need to decide on a representative because if we don’t sort a representative body ourselves then we will have to accept what is offered, and it may not be in our best interest, secondly if there was collaborative which had all the PCNs and GPs there would this side line the federations? Would they have a place round the table at ICS level? 
A – The first conversation CLMC had was with the federations and both federations were positive about the collaborative, the way we see it is the collaborative would be the LMC, Federations, LPC and the PCNs. You’re right with the federations being a provider, the federations do a valued job you only need to look at the out of hours, improved access and the urgent care knowledge they have and bring to the table.  This is a huge pie and there is no need to fight over it, there's a piece for everyone instead of us all being protective over our little bits its coming together and working jointly. There are different elements for everyone round the collaborative table, the LMCs role of representing individual practices and GPs, there is the PCNs role of representing the groups of practices in their PCNs, holding the work under the DES. The federations role in the larger collaborative of working across all practices for larger provider contracts. Then the LPC, LOC and LDC who we look to bring in, with the CCG being brought in on appropriate conversations. 

Q – The white paper wanted to go structure light and were creating another structure within all this which I agree with that we need to create some other tier which is missing out the white paper, because Primary care and PCN are hardly mentioned, but we must not miss the irony here that is that we are trying to put in a piece that is missing and we need to act quickly because if we don’t things will overtake. The representation is key but also depends on the role and issues. I think we need some type of flexibility in this structure depending on what the issue is. Could we maybe have an options paper that explains more on how the collaborative works?

A – This is very difficult and the last think I wanted to do was put in another organisation, however I don’t see it as a formal organisation more so a meeting of people to ensure we are all informed. We do have some rough terms of reference that I can circulate, if everyone has any strong views for or against please do send them to the LMC office.
13/04/3
2020/21 – PULLING SOME POSITIVES FROM THE PANDEMIC
· The Secretary informed board members that one of the major pieces of work that she was been doing and will be continuing to do over the next few months is working with the ICP which is a group of local people who are involved in health and social care, this being the 4 trusts, 5 local authorities, the federations and the CCGs. The focus at the moment is recovery, it is very focused on secondary care recovery, and I think it is really important we think how general practice will recover and how we want to come out of this pandemic. We want to hear from us others what has worked well, what are the crucial changes that need to be embedded, for CLMC to give your views at these meetings. 
· We have circulated a paper for practices to think about on what they would like to see.

· One area practices are looking forward to is doing more face to face appointments.

· Practices showed really strength when it comes resilience in flexibility at the start of the pandemic, there was many unknowns and we mange to adapt to new way of working quickly. One of the things I would like to see is some sort of training/lessons learnt in the last year. These are the things we learnt in strange/unknown conditions and take this forward to other new areas we do not know. I felt we practices dealt with a lot of medica backlash, against general practice. We need to find a way to defend ourselves. 
· Good points from the pandemic was general practices use of IT, practices suddenly had to use IT and we did this very well, I am preferring to do it this way, but will see patients face to face if we need to, I have found patients are happy with this. The problem going forward is reopening the LIS and QOF some of things we do we cannot do yet. We need to consider things going forward.

· The vaccination programme was a big success story, we need to take these positives forward.

· The IT support got was good, all practices received the laptops they needed to carry out their work, we don’t want to go back to how it was before with practices/GPs waiting months to get a laptop at vast cost to the practices. These resources should be provided free to practices. IT causes so much inefficiency, time and resource, I think practice rely too much on telephony and we need to move away from that. 
· One concern is that general practice adapting so quickly to the pandemic that we have become too accessible for patients, that it has become a problem for us that it is unsustainable, the e-consult is making it very easy for patient to contact the practice which is getting very hard to keep up with the demand, we need more control over it. I would like to see more face to face but in a controlled fashion.
· Palliative care talks over the telephone we have found difficult and our practice feel it will be better for the patient and practices that we can do it face to face.

· One thing that we would like to keep is sending the prescriptions electronically to pharmacy, I am not sure if the pharmacy needs any extra funding for this, but it is something I would like to continue.

· We all implemented and moved forward very quickly but is it the right way, we need to sit and breathe and share good practice, maybe practices not just within PCNs but across Tees to work together and share good practice.
Q – Is there going to be some type of road map out of the pandemic for general practice? A bit like the advice the LMC circulated during the pandemic because we found that very useful? It would work well if we were working the same way when it comes to reintroducing normal services.
A – CLMC will try and pull together a pathway out, it is always difficult to start again and people are putting pressures on, if people do have time please put thoughts down on the matrix circulated so we can collate and share wider around practices.
13/04/4
CLMC STRUCTURE AND FUTURE WORKING
· The Chief Executive briefed board members that CLMC is their organisation and we are conscious we do a lot of work behind the scenes, and we are constantly updating people with emails, but its not often we have the opportunity to hear from our constituents and shape the way we work. We welcome your views on the LMC over the past year and how we work going forward. 
· We do still have vacancies on the board so if you are aware of people that may be interested in joining the board, please give them our details and ask them to contact the LMC office

· In our last board meeting we were asking how much we do in the office and how many individual contacts do we have with practices. So, Jackie and I kept a rough number of contacts we had over the past 4 weeks, to give you an idea on the level of work we do in the office. We had 113 separate practices or GPs contact the office and over 2786 contacts into the office which is quite a volume of work we do, this is not including bulletins, guidance and other things we do or the clinical executives do. So looking at the next 3 years we need to find a way to make the work manageable because we know there's changes taking place in the NHS and more pressures on representation and struggling with managing the return to work after covid. 
· Please could everyone look out for and complete a workforce survey that will be coming round, that we have developed with other CEOs on a national project we are leading on, on the training needs and development of the LMC board. 
· What works and does not work for you, if there anything you would like us to change? What you would like us to continue?
· One feedback would be that I think you have done an amazing job in pulling all the guidance together but we are all swamped with emails and found there was a lot of duplication in terms of CLMC and CCG. If there could be lessoned learnt from there, how we can communicate information singly. 

· Yes, this was right, and we were trying to bottom out how we get communication out without duplicating it. Hopefully with more joint working we will be able to resolve this.

· I find the weekly bulletins very helpful because you group things together, so if I have missed one I can go back to your bulletin and I can see you brought everything from the BMA, public health England, CCG all in one place. The first few weeks of the pandemic was information overload, but I could always go back over the bulletin and find the information I needed, it has been a great value to me as a practice manager.

· Please do send any feedback/comments you have into the LMC office.

13/04/5
Questions / Any other business
· The chairman informed members that normally at the open meeting we would have had an item of the GMS contract, but as there is very little has changed, and some possible changes are still on hold due to the pandemic, we didn’t think it was much mileage in including it. 
· The secretary thanked the chairman for her service on the GPC as our representative, GPC is body that negotiates our contract, Dr Julie Birch has been our regional representative for the past 3 years and is stepping down after the ARM in the summer. The elections are on which we have communicating in the bulletin, so I hope you have all read it and it is just a reminder to vote, there is an active election on for Julie’s replacement. You don't have to be BMA member to vote.

The meeting closed at 9.00pm
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